Reinvent Horton Business of the Week:
The Hair Den
April 26, 2015

Dennis Ross did not take the most direct route to opening a business in his hometown, but for 34 years the Hair Den has been a fixture in Horton. After his uncle talked him into going to barber school and cutting hair with him in Alaska, the Ross family made the decision to move back to Kansas. Dennis spent the next year living and cutting hair in Topeka, working under the 1979 state haircutting champion, and driving back to the Horton area nearly every weekend to hunt and fish. Tiring of the constant trips and the city lifestyle, the obvious next step became moving home. In September of 1981, Ross opened the Hair Den.
Located on Highway 159, at 150 East 9th Street, Ross says the most enjoyable part of his business is the people. “I didn’t think I’d last five years,” he says, “but the people kept me coming back because I enjoyed it so much.” There were tough times, as Ross says, “My first year and a half I didn’t make any money, but my wife kept us going and I had to build clientele.” To anyone interested in opening a business in a small town, he says having thick skin is of utmost importance. “Endeavor to persevere,” he says, “you have to stick with it.” But the challenges have not outweighed the positives for Ross. “This is the funnest job I’ve had and the hardest job I’ve had.”
Ross, along with cosmotologist Maria Bare, offers family haircuts and styling from tapered cuts to flattops to the latest styles for both men and women. They offer perms and colors, along with highlights and lowlights, and Maria, who Ross says is an expert at colors and highlighting, offers manicures and pedicures as well as spray tans and other services. You can reach the Hair Den at (785) 486-3763.
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